AESC Meeting Minutes

February 2014


AESC MEETING MINUTES
February 5, 2014
CALL TO ORDER @ 11:25am
ATTENDEES:  Kathy Moakler, Allison Chamberlayne, Debbie Rapp, Lynda Flowers, Connie Semonite, Priscilla Noah, Vicky Groninger, Bobby Buxbaum, Mollie ONeill, Karen Anderson, Rosemary Davis, Holly Scherer
LOCATION: The home of Lynda Flowers, 7524 Weymouth Hill Road, Clifton
MINUTES APPROVAL: The minutes for the December board meeting were emailed to the board on January 9, 2014. A motion was made by Priscilla and seconded by Lynda. The minutes were unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT: Kathy Moakler
· Thanks Lynda for hosting. Molly and Connie for providing refreshments. 
· Birthdays are Elizabeth Hill, Susan Wright and Karen Anderson
HONORARY ADVISORS: 
· Chief’s Spouse (Renee Bostick) – not present
· CSM Spouse (Vicky Groninger) – present, no report
· Civil Works Spouse (Joan Stockton) – not present
· Military Programs Spouse (Jackie Caldwell) – not present
VICE-PRESIDENT: Rosemary Davis
· Rosemary handed out information about several options for our annual wine tasting. After discussing all options, it was decided to host a beer tasting at Mad Fox Brewery in Falls Church on March 15th from 4:30pm to 6:30pm. She will work out the details and pricing with Mad Fox.  We suggested an individual price of no less than $25 per person and not to offer a couples price option.
· AEMA luncheon - May 4th might be a good choice
SECRETARY: Allison Chamberlayne
· Passed around a card for Susan Wright. Thanks to Connie for providing the card.
· Asked about getting a hard copy of the Castle Gram provided to the secretary due to the ink costs of printing out a copy for the minutes. It was recommended to just print out a grayscale copy for the secretary's binder.
TREASURER: Debbie Rapp -  Below is the February 2014, Treasurer Report.  Attached to the end of the minutes is the January 2014 Treasurer’s Report.  (there was no board meeting in January 2014)
1.  Transactions:  Checks (3), Deposits (1), Bank (Debit) Card (0), PayPal Transfers (2)
2.  Financial Status
Opening Balance:
$16,675.74


Income:
$   2,505.85

Expenses:
$      371.09

     
Ending Balance:
$ 18,810.50

     
PayPal Contingency$        24.65


W&M Petty Cash:
$      200.00     


3.  Donations to AEMA:  Processed 3 AEMA donations via PayPal - $100.00, $25.00, and  $5.00.   Two checks for a total of $130 were written to AEMA for the donations.
4.  Membership:
a. New Member:  1 
b. Total paid members:  107
c. Continue to coordinate with Membership on tracking new members.
d. Reimbursement for Castle Directory expenses to J. Caldwell.
5.  MISC Donation:  Gene Villiva generously donated a check for $80.00 to pay for the expenses of the new AESC invite website (aescinvite.org) for 4 years. The donation's intended coverage period is Sep 2013 - Sep 2016.  However, Sep 2013 - Sep 2014 fee has already been paid for using the Webmaster's budgeted funds.  Will clarify with Board's desires to credit monies already paid back to operating funds or to keep in Webmaster's budgeted fund and extend fees x1 year to 2017.  AESC is billed annually. A thank you note was sent to G. Villiva.
6.  PayPal Fees – 3 April 13 - 31 Jan 2014:
a. AEMA:


$     8.27
b. Membership:

$   56.03   
c. Ways & Means:
$ 120.60




$184.90

Please note that 3 April - 30 June 2013 are reflected in these numbers because the last PayPal transfer for 2012-2013 Board was 2 April 2013.  Several transactions occurred after 2 April 13.
7.  Ways & Means:  Held a successful Castle Boutique sales on 30 January 14.  Due to the late date in the month, the income will be reflected in the February financial report.
8.  Tracking Upcoming Renewals:
a.  P.O. Box Service Fee:  Current contract expires 3/31/14.  Previous 12-month contract covered 4/1/13 thru 3/31/14.  Cost was $96.00. Allison will check our records to see if we have an existing online account to renew.

b.  Webpage “armyengineerspouses.com” – Domain Privacy Protection:  Current contract expires 4/18/14.  Previous 12-month contract covered 4/9/13 thru 4/18/14.  Cost $9.99/yr.  We had a 1.2 yr contract for $10.24.

9.   Projected Operating Budget for 2014-2015:  Request that ALL board members review their board position’s anticipated expenses for the 2014-2015 board year.  Please review monthly breakdown of expected income and/or expenses and submit final projected numbers to D. Rapp by the the next board meeting or sooner, if possible.
10.  Reminder to all - turn in all receipts from 2013 as soon as possible
Looking ahead to the scholarship luncheon...please be sure to include tax and tip in the expenses/cost.
AEMA CHAIRMAN: Holly Scherer
· Donations - 3 online donations. There was no line item "In memory Of" on PayPal. Debbie is talking with Susan about adding that. Might be done by the end of the club year.
· 7 donations for Heiberg, Buxbaum, and Wright.
· Thanks to Kathy for taking checks to the bank.
· Has written thank yous to all donors.
· $730 donations so far this year.
· GKM scholarship. During recent conversations with the Morris Family, John Morris asked us to consider returning the money in the Money Market Certificates upon maturity to add to their annuity and they could manage the money in a larger investment. Then he would give us $4K a year to fund scholarships. Details and contracts would need to be worked out to guarantee the funds are provided to AEMA annually. The consensus was favorable.
SCHOLARSHIP CHAIRMAN: Laura Putnam not present. Holly reporting

· Would like to meet 11 March with Rosemary, Glenda, Debbie and any other volunteers. They also need some outside volunteers to read essays. The volunteers have traditionally been educators. It was suggested to ask Mrs. Bostick if she may have knowledge of those we could ask to help.

· Shooting for the April board meeting to announce scholarship winners.

PARLIAMENTARIAN: Roz Riley, not present
· Stepping back due to daughter’s surgery. We will look into how we will be handling constitution revision
MEMBERSHIP: Jackie Caldwell

· Membership total as of the end of Jan -
· 106 paid memberships plus 4 honorary memberships = 110

· 2 additional memberships have been received during the first wk of Feb.

· Total as of today - 112

· ( 52 pd by check)

· ( 4 pd with cash )

· ( 54 pd via PAY PAL)

· Total 110 pd memberships plus 4 Honorary.

· Pay Pal was a huge success for our Electronic Maiden Membership Voyage. Thanks go to Susan Wright and Debbie Rapp for setting up, problem solving, and tracking our electronic endeavor.

· Thanks to Connie for redesigning the Castle Boutique page for Red Book.

· No Red Books were "returned to sender" 
HOSPITALITY: Lynda Flowers 
· The March board meeting will be hosted by Laura Putnam. We need one other person for refreshments. She passed around the sign up sheet for future meeting hosts and refreshments.
· The April Board meeting will be hosted by Priscilla Noah. We need two volunteers to provide refreshments.  
· Renee asked to let the board know that 30 books were delivered to the Fisher House and the Ft. Belvoir Pediatric Clinic in December.
· Linda is working on a new RSVP site. 
· Coordinate with Renee about the June meeting. Lynda will call Renee.
NEWSLETTER: Karen Anderson
· Deadline for submission: 25th of the month

· Send out a reminder to board to send submissions

WEBMASTER: Susan Wright – not present, no report

FACEBOOK: Elizabeth Hill – not present, no report

CIRCULATION: Kara Anderson - not present, report emailed
· The February Castle Gram was received and forwarded to membership on February 4, 2014.  Additionally, 8 copies were made and sent as well.  Copying costs were $11.87 for this month.  I used postage and mailing seals on hand.
· I forwarded information regarding LTG Heiberg’s services at Arlington National Cemetery to membership on January 8, 2014.  Additionally, I forwarded membership email addresses to Bette Mueleners to begin work on the 2014-2015 AESC board positions.
RESERVATIONS: Anita Link – not present, no report

WAYS AND MEANS: Connie Semonite
· A discussion was had as to WHEN the profits from the Castle Boutique would be transferred to AEMA. At a certain point in the year, profits will go to next year’s scholarships. The board would like the constitution reviewed and updated to reflect what the board is doing. For this club year, we would like the money donated to AEMA by 5 March 2014 so that Laura knows her budget for the 11 March meeting. Any proceeds from the Caslte Boutique made after 5 March 2014 will for to the 2014-15 Scholarship year.
· Castle Boutique was “Open for Business” at Corps of Engineer HQ on FRI, 13 December

· Fantastic support by Vicky Groninger


· Total deposit of $3,261.50

· Castle Boutique was “Open for Business” at Corps of Engineer HQ Winter Leaders’ Conference on THURS, 30 JAN 

· Fantastic support by Michelle Funkhouser

· Total deposit of $916.50

· New sign donated by Gene Villiva

· Total sales 1 SEPT 2013 – 1 FEB 2014:  $9,434.24

· Processed, filled and mailed all internet orders.

· Continued inventory preparation – wrapping, pricing, boxing, labeling, etc.

· Maintained inventory tracking

· Input and updated merchandise on web-site

· Connie passed around an inventory of her stock to help give an idea of what is sold out or almost sold out. She is getting feedback on the website. People are frustrated that we are sold out of a lot of things.
· Do we need inventory? No sales between now and the luncheon. The consensus was that we do not need another order at this time, but may revisit this topic at a future board meeting. Maybe we set aside excess operating funds to purchase more inventory at the end of the year rather than passing on to AEMA.
· Connie reported about using the community building on Fort Belvoir for our meetings. Rosemary added that the USO also offers meeting facilities.
· Connie discussed postage and fees
WELFARE/SERVICES:  Mollie O’Neill – no report

PUBLICITY: Glenda Hudson – not present, report emailed

· Since we last met, Glenda has been actively engaged with the Student Liaison Officers (SLO) in the DOD system, the PAO officer for USACE, the USACE districts, the USACE Family Readiness Advisor, the Engineer Branch, the AEA representative, the 249th Engineer battalion and the 911th Engineer Company. A representative from all of the above organizations have been presented with a copy of the Scholarship packet and instructions. To facilitate the process for next year, she has created a continuity roster and e-mail list for use in the future.

· Information was sent to the 249th and the 911th regarding the Engineer Ball. As soon as she has the specifics for the Wine Tasting, she will pass along to the leadership at the 249th.

· As for the Engineer Ball, she took a few pictures. She also made contact with John Hoffman at USACE. He is compiling a disc with pictures for us to use for this year's album. He is also willing to add additional shots from previous events. If anyone has pictures to share with the group from the Engineer Ball or any other event, please forward them to Glenda at lhudson120@yahoo.com.

KNOLLWOOD LIAISON: Betty Swygert  - not present, no report
FAIRFAX LIAISON:  Joyce Rebh – not present, no report
KNOLLWOOD BAKE SALE: Priscilla Noah
· Setting up the date for the bake sale. She suggested April 30th and the board agreed. She will check with Knollwood. (After the meeting and before the minutes were distributed: That date is not good with Knollwood and they have suggested March 19th or April 9th at 10:30am. Please send Priscilla your thoughts on the date.)
· Priscilla offered to host the April board meeting.
NOMINATIONS: Bette Meuleners/ Pat O’Neill – not present, report emailed
· Many of our board positions will be open next year. Current officers, please let Nominations know if you will be serving or not next year. We will be needing a new President, possibly Vice President (depending on orders), Treasurer, Welfare, Ways and Means, Web Master, and Facebook Chair.
OLD BUSINESS: 

ONGOING: 
· Oral history of the Club obtained from older members (Mollie O’Neill and Joyce Rebh).
· Listing the former CSM Spouses (former honorary members) in Red Book.

COMPLETED:
NEW BUSINESS:

· With sadness, here are the details for Command Sergeant Major (Ret) Micheal Buxbaum's Internment at Arlington National Cemetery next Monday (10 February):  Service for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 10th Command Sergeant Major will be held at the Old Chapel on Fort Myer beginning at 0845. The service will last about 30 minutes. Command Sergeant Major Buxbaum's remains will be escorted by caisson to Arlington National Cemetery. The burial will be officiated by former Corps Chaplain (COL) Brent Causey and our 52nd Chief of Engineers, Lieutenant General (Ret) Robert Van Antwerp will offer the eulogy. After Internment, a reception will be held at the American Legion Post 177 located at 3939 Oak Street Fairfax, VA 22030. All condolence letters can be mailed to the Mrs. Bobby Buxbaum at the following address: 104 Taylors Road Taylors, South Carolina 29687  Also, you may email Bobby at: cmbtengr_rmewif@yahoo.com
· Castle Keepers at Ft Leonard Wood are Engineer spouses that come together socially/informally. They have asked about becoming a chapter of our organization. Would be a good networking. We will form a committee to explore idea and teleconference with them to discuss possibilities.
DATES TO REMEMBER:
· Knollwood Bake Sale - Mar 2014 (TBD)
· AEMA Brunch – Apr/May 2014(TBD)
ADJOURNMENT:    2:15pm   
NEXT MEETING:    
Date: March 5, 2014



Hostess: Laura Putnam






Refreshments:
Respectfully submitted,
Allison Chamberlayne
AESC Secretary 2013-2014
AESC TREASURER REPORT
JANUARY 2014
1.  Transactions:  Checks (3), Deposits (5), Bank (Debit) Card (0), PayPal Transfers (0)
2.  Financial Status:

Opening Balance:  
$14,923.12


Income:
$   1,816.38
Expenses:
$         63.76

Ending Balance:
$16,675.74

     
PayPal Contingency:
$         29.70

W&M Petty Cash:
$      200.00
3.  Donations to AEMA:   AESC gave two $25.00 donations to AEMA “in memory of” LTG(R) Elvin Heiberg (former Chief of Engineers) and Stephen Wright (son of board member – Susan Wright) from the President’s budgeted funds, for a total donation of $50.00.
4.  Membership:
a. Misplaced reimbursement check for $13.76 – original date issued 6/5/13.   Older than 6 months since date written.  Bank unable to cash if found.  Voided check #1530.  Reissued new check #1545 for same amount.
b. New members:  5
c. Total paid members:  106
OLD BUSINESS:
1.  PayPal:  Mid December started to receive financial notices again from PayPal.  No apparent issues/glitches currently.
Submitted by:

Debbie Rap



No January 2014 Meeting submitted February 2014
1

